GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 23 August 2018 at 7:00pm.

Present 


Mrs Moughtin (Chairman) 

Mr A. Jones (Deputy Chairman)

Mr E. Convery 

Mr B. Heath

Mr D. Lace

Apologise 


Mr I. Davison 

Ms H. Hannan

In attendance 


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIRMAN’S WELCOME
	18/035
	The Chairman welcomed the Board to the August meeting and thanked the carnival organisers for arranging a wonderful event for Peel. The Chairman advised the carnival and soap box had brought a lot of visitors to Peel in August and more new events will take place during the Festival of Motorsport with sand racing and two bike displays event.

	
	
	

	ITEM 1 MINUTES

	18/036
	The Chairman requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting and the Board agreed the minutes of the meeting held on 19 July 2018. Mr Lace proposed this item and it was seconded by the Deputy Chairman. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MATTERS ARISING

	18/037
	Item 18/030 Headland’s Boundary Wall

The Town Clerk reported the four tenders were received by 27 July 2018 and the tenders were subsequently opened by the Deputy Chairman. The lowest priced tender for £52,500 had been accepted for rebuilding the stone wall after a pre-contract letting meeting was held with the successful tenderer. The contractor was currently sorting the sandstone for reuse at the Commissioners’ store and works would commence after the Festival of Motorsport.

Item 18/030 Attorney General’s Freedom of Information Response 

The Board noted the Deputy Chairman and the Town Clerk had sent a letter to the Chief Minister outlining their concerns in relation to the absence of formal legal advice prior to the removal of electors in March 2015 and the insistence from a number of civil servants that legal advice had been sought and acted upon prior to the removal of electors.

Item 18/031 Camp X Memorial Event

The Board noted the communication dated 3 August thanking the Commissioners and their staff for holding the Camp X Memorial Event on 28 July 2018.

Item 18/034 Waste Management Strategy 

The Board noted this item would be considered under agenda item 11.

Item 18/035 Any Other Business Operational Items

The Town Clerk reported the Mill Road Industrial units would be considered under agenda item 10 and the other operational issues would be considered by the relevant Lead Member Committees.

	
	
	

	HOUSING ITMES

	18/037
	Item 3 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update

The Deputy Chairman reported a meeting had taken place on 18 July 2018 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead members considered and did not oppose planning applications 18/00396/B Replacement doors at 17 Bridge Street, Peel; 18/00623/B Conversion of garage, extension and widening vehicular access at 1 Ballaterson Road, Peel; 18/00661/B Replacement casement windows at 1 Stanley Mount, Peel; 18/00674/B Replacement doors at 24 Bridge Street, Peel; 18/00137/B Erection of a detached office at Former Gasworks Office Mill Road, Peel; 18/00656/B Erection of extension at Toronto Vale, Tynwald Road, Peel; 18/00711/B Replacement garage door at White Lodge, Rheast Lane, Peel; and 18/00715/B Replacement roof to annex at 24a Derby Road, Peel.
The lead members considered and opposed planning application 18/00659/B Remove fake chimney at 2 Circular Road, Peel because the application will visibly change the nature of the existing gable end and the removal of the chimney feature, which is visible from Circular Road, will detract from the nature of the conservation area at this location.
The lead members considered planning application 18/00656/B Application for variation of condition 1 for planning approval 14/00066/GB at Cathedral Isle of Man, Derby Road, Peel (application and amended drawings) which they referred to the next Board meeting.
The lead members considered the following planning decisions required no further action: 18/00541/B Approval for demolition of existing annex and erection of replacement extension at Karrin, 4 Mountain View, Peel.
The lead members noted the contents of the communication dated 21 June 2018 requesting a street collection for the Royal British Legion in 2019. The lead members agreed the application for a street collection and house collection from 26 October until 9 November 2019. In addition, the lead members agreed house collections 24 October to 7 November 2020 and 30 October to 13 November 2021.
The lead members noted the Commissioners had received building regulation approval on 11 July 2018 for the construction of the proposed industrial units at Mill Road.
The lead members requested an update on the Reayrt Aalin exterior building refurbishment capital scheme. The Town Clerk reported a cost consultant was working up the project costs to determine how best to finance this scheme. He advised the cost consultant had been asked to increase the number of parking spaces in the development as part of this project to ensure each property had at least one parking space.
The lead members noted the content of the communication from Peel and Western District Housing Committee’s advocate dated 9 July 2018 requesting an easement for Phase C of the Westlands redevelopment. The lead members supported this application for an easement and agreed this document should be sent to the next Board meeting.
The lead members noted the content of the performance management report for the 2017/18 financial year. The Housing Officer reported during the year the Commissioners’ total rent was £1,549,500 and £1,531,600 was collected. The total rent loss for the 32 voids encountered in the year was £19,000 and 749 maintenance repairs were completed.
Item 4 Planning Applications for Consideration

The Board noted no application applications had been referred to the Board for consideration.

Item 5 Planning Decisions

The Board noted no planning decisions had been referred to the Board for consideration.

	
	
	

	RECREATION AND WORKS ITEMS 


	18/039
	Item 6 Events, Commercial Innovation and Works Lead Member Committee 

Mr Heath reported a meeting had taken place on 18 July 2018 when the following matters were discussed:
The lead members noted a formal review of the Fire Festival event had taken place on 14 June 2018 with the Commissioners’ partners who had assisted in organising this event. The Town Clerk reported the issues raised at the Committee meeting on the 25 May had been discussed with the other organisers. He reported the organisers did not want to combine the event with the long boat racing and had requested more funding for this event. The lead members had confirmed any additional funding must be provided by other sponsors.
The lead members reviewed the Peel Day event held on 3 June 2018. The lead members stated the excellent weather and no delayed racing on this date resulted in a very high number of visitors. The parking traffic management, stall allocation and larger event area were successfully implemented. The Town Clerk reported he had visited a number of retailers in the town who had advised they had been busy over the TT period and particularly on Peel Day and when the Moddey Dhoo held their event. The lead members stated the large crowds on the Promenade had restricted pedestrian access and the location of the children’s funfair would be relocated from the Promenade to the beach and a pedestrian walkway on the beach would be considered for next year’s event.
The lead members reviewed the Moddey Dhoo event held in Peel on 7 June 2018. The lead members stated this event was well organised and brought a large number of visitors to Peel. The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners’ staff had removed the exercise equipment and constructed a ramp to increase the area available for displaying bikes and spectating. The organisers of the event had successfully used these areas and would like a larger ramp to the basketball court and some additional power supply points for next year’s event.
The lead members noted the content of the communication dated 12 June 2018 from Peel Golf Club including an invoice dated 16 May 2018. The lead members agreed to pay the £420 sponsorship funding which would facilitate the Board’s desire for the Chairman to present the Commissioners’ Peel Golf Town Cup. The lead members asked the Town Clerk to ascertain if VAT was payable by the Commissioners and if the fees paid by entrants had reduced the sponsorship costs of this event.
The lead members noted the Yn Chruinnaght event had taken place on 14 July 2018. The Town Clerk reported the organisers had not sought the Commissioners’ assistance with this event including the provision of barriers and signs.
The lead members noted no further information had been provided by the minimoto event organisers and this event had not taken place on 14 July 2018.
The lead members noted the Leece Museum curator had organised an exhibition to coincide with the Camp X commemoration event on 28 July 2018. The lead members asked the Town Clerk to arrange the commemoration ceremony. The Town Clerk advised a suitable location and sandstone plinth was sourced for this event. He asked if the Commissioners wished to provide refreshments for those who attended. The lead members agreed to fund refreshments at the Leece Museum for attendees of this event.
The lead members noted the content of the communication dated 11 June 2018 from the organisers of the Traditional Boat weekend event on 28 July 2018. The lead members approved £700 sponsorship funding for this event.
The lead members noted the road closure orders had been submitted for the new Vintage Motorcycle and Moddey Dhoo MGP events scheduled for 28 August 2018 on the Promenade. The Town Clerk advised the Commissioners had not received notification to date of any sand racing during the MGP. This event is likely to take place on 30 August 2018.
The lead members advised the soap box racing was now scheduled to take place on 19 August 2018 and the combined garden competition with the Peel Gardening Association would take place on 16 August 2018.
The lead members advised they had asked the tenderers to provide the additional information on their Campsite playpark bids including better visuals, supporting information and examples of their work. The lead members asked if the play park once constructed would be covered by the Commissioners’ insurance or the Western Swimming Pool. The Town Clerk advised if the land was transferred to the Commissioners as intended the insurance of the playpark facility would be the responsibility of the Commissioners.
The lead members noted expenditure had occurred on the Leece Museum; Bowling Green; Fire Festival; Peel Day; purchase of a staff pool car; purchase of manual street cleaning equipment, and building control approval for the new industrial units projects. The Town Clerk reported a quotation had been sought from an architect with the  necessary expertise to undertake the complex design work on the Philip Christian Centre to Town Hall link; the top of the yard; and the playground at the campsite. The lead members noted the architect’s quote was £6,000 and £75 per hour for the complex design associated with forming a link to the Philip Christian Centre registered building. The lead members agreed to appoint the architect to provide these designs in accordance with their quotation. The lead members noted the road closure orders had been submitted for the new MGP event for the Moddey Dhoo/Vintage Club and four tenders had been sought for the replacement of the sandstone wall at the Headland’s Field. In addition, the Commissioners had employed two additional seasonal workers to assist in the delivery of their grounds maintenance obligations. The lead members asked the Town Clerk to take forward the purchase of a new campsite booking system as soon as possible. 
The lead members noted the Reayrt Aalin exterior works business case had been extended to provide an off street parking provision for each property on the Reayrt Aalin development. This business case will be presented to the next Lead Member Committee meeting.
The lead members noted the contents of the communication from the Manx Utility Authority dated 6 June 2018 concerning the £1864 estimated costs to link the Michael street CCTV to the Market Street plant room. The lead members agreed to undertake this work in accordance with this estimate.

The lead members asked for an update on the purchase of a second hand hoist. The Town Clerk advised the Technical Officer had assessed the cost of this equipment in the United Kingdom and found a hoist could be purchased within a £13,500 budget. The lead members agreed a good quality second hand hoist was to be purchased by the Commissioners for £13,500 which would represent a 3-4 year payback based on last year’s expenditure on hiring this equipment.
The lead members assessed the specification for a manual push along pavement brush and weed removed.  He advised this equipment would cost £2,000 and would require regular replacement brushes.  The lead members agreed to purchase this equipment from the plant budget to improve the efficiency of weed removal and street cleaning.
The lead members noted no defects; remedial works or health and safety issues were reported to the meeting.
The lead members reported the Leece Museum curator had asked him about the removal of motorcycles from the top floor of the Leece Museum. The Town Clerk advised the Trustees at their last meeting in January 2018 had agreed to the display of motorcycles in a designated area on this floor. The Town Clerk advised the additional motorcycle display arranged for TT had been removed by the organiser in June. A trustee meeting had not taken place since January and with a recent resignation of a trustee they would not be quorate. The Town Clerk advised this issue was raised at the last meeting of the Committee and they had agreed the Commissioners should consider disbanding the trust for this facility which was largely funded by the rate payer. The lead members advised the motorcycle exhibit was a success and had been the source of the only donations the Commissioners had received from the Museum. The donations within the first two years had largely paid back the investment in providing this exhibit within since its opening.
Mr Heath thanked the Board for increasing the campsite budget from £8,000 to £35,000 this year to permit the Lead Member Committee for Events, Commercial Innovation and Works to construct three camping pods during this winter and advised discussions were had taken place with the Commissioners’ laundrette tenant to ascertain if these facilities could offer cost effective locally serviced facilities.
Mr Heath reported the soap box had been a success and the new timing of this event during the Festival of Motorsport practice week had seen an increase in the number of visitors for this event.   

	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS 


	18/040
	Item 7 Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee Update

Mr Convery reported a meeting had taken place on 13 July 2018 and the following matters had been considered.

The lead members noted a second meeting had taken place with the Clerk to the Peel and Western District Housing Committee to determine which invoices in May were liable for a 10% administration charge. This meeting had identified an additional income of approximately £400 in May on Westland’s operation invoices which excluded the capital works costs, fuel costs and costs associated with the recently occupied new development at Mylchreest Court. This additional income would see the income return to approximately £25,000 which is consistent with the levels of income when this agreement was originally prepared and signed.

The lead member noted the Commissioners’ finance information technology software had not been rolled forward because work was ongoing with the external audit of the 2017/18 accounts. The Head of Finance advised the Commissioners’ Accountant was scheduled to visit the Town Hall on 23 and 24 July 2018 to permit the roll forward of the accounts. The lead members were advised the report for the first quarter of the year would be available at the August meeting. 

The lead members noted 2018/19 the expenditure previously reported in the Lead Member Committee update for Events, Commercial Innovation and Works. The lead members requested the Events, Commercial Innovation and Works Committee should consider the purchase of a manual pavement cleaner.
The lead member noted the contents of the Treasury’s communication dated 29 June 2018 concerning the rating appeal for 1 Imman Stronnag and 7 Lake Lane, Peel.
The lead members noted the external auditor’s Directors had completed their review of the audit file and they were awaiting the adjustments regarding the depreciation and reserve split. Once this was concluded they could complete the audit file with the fieldwork external auditor.
The lead members noted the content of the Department of Enterprises letter dated 13 June 2018.
The lead members noted the Head of Finance and the Town Clerk would meet the Treasury’s rate debt collection officer on 26 July 2018 to permit the Head of Finance to assist in the recovery of these debts. The Town Clerk was undertaking all the registrar’s duties.
The lead members noted the Chairman of the Peel Gardeners Association had asked the Commissioners to print copies of their advertising leaflet; prepare banners and seek sponsorship for this new Commissioners and Peel Gardeners Association combined event.
The lead members provided further information on the cruise ship which was scheduled to arrive in Peel on 11 September 2018. A high quality tourism leaflet for Peel would be required to coincide with the arrival of these tourists in Peel. 
Item 8 Corrin Town Park Trust Statement of Accounts

The Board noted the content of the Corrin Park Trust Statement of Accounts. The Town Clerk advised he had certified these statements of account for approval by the Board. Mr Heath stated this fund could be used in the current financial year to provide a town park located at the campsite. The Board agreed the Chairman could sign the statement of accounts. This item was proposed by Mr Convery and seconded by the Deputy Chairman.
Item 9 Ward Library Harry Hill Memorial Fund Statement of Accounts

The Board noted the content of the Ward Library Harry Hill Memorial Fund Statement of Accounts. The Town Clerk advised he had certified these statements of accounts for approval by the Board. The Board agreed the Chairman could sign the statement of accounts. This item was proposed by Mr Convery and seconded by the Deputy Chairman.

	
	
	

	GENERAL ITEMS

	18/041
	Item 10 Mill Road Industrial Units

The Board noted building regulations approval was granted for the Commissioners’ proposed industrial units on Mill Road. The Town Clerk advised the next stage was for the Commissioners to appoint a cost consultant to prepare a budget estimate for these works and a construction contract. This would permit the Commissioners to budget for these works in December 2018 for the construction of these units in March 2019. Mr Heath proposed the Commissioners should appoint a cost consultant to take forward this project and to provide a budget estimate for these works by the end of November 2018 to permit this work to be included within the 2019/20 budget. This proposal was seconded by Mr Convery and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 11 Waste Strategy and Working Group

The Board noted the content of the Waste Strategy GD42/18. The Board considered Policy 5 and Policy 8. The Town Clerk and the Deputy Chairman advised they had attended a number of workshops and highlighted their concerns in relation waste audits which were designed to remove potentially recyclable materials from individual’s domestic waste bins and the Department dictating common standards of operation including open bin lids and the collection of side waste etc. The Town Clerk and the Chairman had advocated encouraging recycling through increasing the volume of materials collected for recycling rather than using costly audits of individual’s waste and leaving local authorities to determine with their rate payers the best standards of operation for their areas while the Department concentrate their efforts on strategic issues. The Deputy Chairman stated these bin police issues were a concern to other local authorities and had been raised by Mr Callister MHK during the Tynwald debate. He stated the working party was not designed as an alternative to full consultation with local authorities on policies which impact on local authority functions. The Chairman proposed the Minister for Infrastructure should be invited to the next Board meeting and prior to the next political waste working group meeting scheduled for 2 October 2018 to ascertain why full consultation had not taken place on this matter. This proposal was seconded by the Deputy Chairman and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 12 Marine Parade No Waiting Order

The Board noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’s communication dated 1 August concerning changes to the no waiting order on Marine Parade. The Board made no comments on this proposed order and agreed to reserve their position until the consultation period was completed.

Item 13 Library Funding

The Board noted the content of the newspaper reports concerning the July Tynwald debate on funding library services. The Town Clerk reported originally this issue had arisen because there was a shortfall in Government’s funding of the mobile and family library. He advised the Local Authority had not been consulted over the provision of library services in its area and had only been asked to provide data on operational matters such as costs and opening hours. The Deputy Chairman stated this issue appeared to be have been caused by the Government removing their funding for services and using is issue to justify central library services and an all island leisure rate. The all island rate was a major concern to members of the Municipal Association. Mr Heath stated the swimming pool funding in Douglas was a red herring because other swimming pools only received a small amount of their funding from local authorities and all swimming pools including the National Sports Centre were predominately funded by central taxation. He stated Peel’s library was free to all users including residents of neighboring areas, was run at a low cost to the rate payer and already worked with other libraries to access specialist literature. The Chairman proposed the Minister for Infrastructure should be invited to the next Board meeting to discuss this issue including the lack of consultation to date with library service providers. This proposal was seconded by Mr Heath and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 14 Any Other Business

The Deputy Chairman advised the Commissioners’ remembrance event on Peel Hill would not take place on 11 November this year. A larger event was planned for the Cathedral on Remembrance Sunday on 11 November to commemorate the 100 anniversary of the First World War. Details of this event would be given to the Commissioners when they are developed including a plan to have the last post played in Peel on the evening of Sunday 11 November 2018.

Mr Convery reported the Minister for Health and Social Care was the guest at the last Municipal Association meeting. He advised this Department were seeking to improve their services by supporting more community care and providing the right care at the right time. This would reduce the demand on the hospital and provide a more cost sustainable model for the future.

The meeting ended at 7:40pm
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